ALDERBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Roman Catholic Chapel, Whaddon, on

Tuesday 15th April 2008 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors:

Mr A Poole (AP) 
Mr. J. Hubbard (JH)

Mrs. D. Biggs (DB) (Chairman)
Mrs. B. Elborn (BE)

Mrs E. Chandler (EC)

Mr P Jenks (PJ)
Mr P Barnfield (PB)

Mrs L. Allen (LA)
Mr R Britton (RB) Mr L Randall (LR) – District Councillors, and three members of the public.
Apologies: Mrs J. Copley , Mr B Moss – County Councillor.
Public questions and statements : 
A resident of the village asked how many people had to ask to be given an Allotment before the Council had to find other land.  Clerk to check and report to resident.
PC Clissold informed the PC that he is in the early stages of working with the youths on Spiders Island to get them more outdoor facilities in the area.  He has approached a Play Development Officer at SDC and has found a multi function wall but now needs to find an area for this.  PC Clissold asked if there are any by-laws that would prevent ball games in the area.  No-one  knew of any but the land in Spiders Island is controlled by SDC.  
Declarations of Interest:  AP declared an interest in Item 2214 and FV & AV declared and interest in Item 2213.
Co-option of Councillor:  .The Parish Council were very pleased to co-opt two new members on to the council.  Mrs Faye Vining and Mr Alex Vining.  They filled out all the relevant forms and participated in the rest of the meeting. Clerk to contact Democratic Services and AV & FV to give relevant information to the Clerk.  Clerk to action.
Declarations of Interest:  FV & AV declared an interest in Item 2213.
Planning Application Review: 
Application: S/2008/618 – Installation of conservatory after removal of existing.

The Pippins, Old Road, Alderbury

The Parish Council agreed to support this application.  Clerk to action
Minutes of the Last Meeting: The Minutes of the meeting held on 4th March 2008, having been circulated, were taken as read, agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

Finance:  
2233 (2198)
The following payments were approved:

	Chq No.
	Paid to:
	For :
	Amount

	635
	J. Webb
	Litter picking – Feb & Mar
	£80.00

	636
	C Hill
	Clerk Salary – Mar-£390 

Overtime - £90.00
	£464.77

	637
	Post Office Ltd
	Clerks  -  Income Tax and NI for Mar
	£15.23

	638
	B. Caley
	Litter picking – Mar
	£20.00

	639
	A McRobb
	Litter picking – Mar
	£20.00

	640
	J. Saunders
	Litter picking – (Mar, P. Saunders)
	£25.00

	641
	R T Corporation Ltd
	Photocopying for the Public Meeting
	£21.15

	642
	Alderbury & West Grimstead School
	Booking of Hall for Public Meeting
	£19.37

	643
	WALC
	Annual Subscription to Membership.
	£637.45


Next cheque number will be 644.
The following payments were received:

	From :
	Amount

	Alderbury Guides 
	£30.00

	C Whites Funerals – Mr Abbott  - Interment
	£180.00

	Reserved Plot – Mrs J C Andrews (paid cash.  Clerk made out personal cheque to bank as not able to bank cash with PC account.)
	£25.00


2234 (2200) – Budget 08/09 – The clerk presented the new budget to the Council and showed the payments for April on it.  All was agreed.  Clerk to update Council at regular intervals.
2235 – Internal Auditor - A resident has approached the Clerk and DB to become the Internal Auditor.  Clerk and DB meeting with Mr David Webb tomorrow to go over the accounts.  DB & Clerk to action.
Matters arising:
2236 (2202) - Children's Play Area – JH explained that the contractors will come and carry out the necessary work by the end of April, weather permitting.  JH to report back.
2237 (2211) – Cricket Pavilion -  JH has spoken to the football club and they are happy to carry out the maintenance which has been recommended , they are getting quotes now and would then apply for R2 funds to help with this.  JH to update PC.
2238 (2203) – Alderbury Football Club – Following the action points from last meeting JH now has the original lease which he needed to give to the Solicitors.  This has expired and will need renewing as soon as possible.  He has asked for a quote from the Solicitors which he estimated to be £117.00 per hour.  JH spoke to the football club about them getting planning application process started, they were unsure how to go about this and could not incur any costs until the lease was signed when they would be able to get funds.  Action as below:
a). JH to communicate with Clerk re renewing the leases for the Football Club.
c) JH to get Hannafords to estimate how much their bill is for the work so far.

d) DB to look into R2 conditions on paying for legal bills and for helping with the planning application before the lease is signed.
2239 (2204) – Raglan Housing – The clerk had written to Raglan Housing Association and is now awaiting a response to the letter.  
2240 (2205) – Little Ridge Wall – AP informed the PC that the front wall has now been taken down which was a great result.  The 2 to 4 metre wall around the front of the property has been refused.  The planning enforcement team should now ask the developer to take it down.  Clerk to chase Planning Enforcement if the wall is not down in a couple of weeks. The original plans didn’t show any sort of wall and make mention of the fact that the building would be screened from the road by existing trees and that the “extension” would be in keeping with the other properties in the area!
2241 (2206) - Oak tree in Avon Drive – Clerk reported that she was chasing quotes and tree consultants and would bring the information to the next meeting.  Clerk to action.
2242 (2207) - Recreation ground ramp – Clerk gave three quotes for putting in a ramp on to the Recreation ground from the Village Hall.  It was agreed that all Councillors would have a look at what was proposed and at the next meeting would agree if this is what they wanted.  Councillors to check area for ramp.  
2243 (2208) – Complaint regarding Waleran Close – DB informed the PC that she had been in contact with the resident and she would be organizing a meeting between herself, another councillor and the resident very soon.  DB to action.

2244 (2233)– Grass cutting tenders – The clerk was pleased to say that the contractor, Hurdcott Landscapes had already started with the first cut of the season.  
2245 (2212) - Skate Park – Clerk is still contacting the relevant people for extra information on what is needed in the Park.  PJ to regularly check the Skate Park for any issues.  Clerk and PJ to action. 
2246 (2213) – Property on corner of Canal Lane and Southampton Road - The PC received a letter from the owners of the above property declining to pay for the use of the litter picking service.  It was agreed that due to the Village being entered into the Best Kept Village this year the Clerk would write to them and ask that their property be maintained to a high standard.  Clerk to action.  
2247 (2214) – Core Strategy Preferred Options Consultation Document – It was agreed that the PC would put in a comment form as was asked by the Residents of the Village from the Public Meeting.  Further to the Public Meeting it has come to light, contrary to specific advice previously given to the Parish Council, that the SDC will consider opposing comments to the scenarios as well as supporting comments.  It was agreed that a leaflet drop round the village was the correct way to go ahead with a fact sheet that JH would draft.  Clerk and DB to organise forms and divide amongst willing Councillors to deliver.  PJ also said his company could do some photocopying at reduced rates.  JH, PJ, DB and Clerk to action.
2248 (2215) – New Planning decisions template form – this was agreed.  The PC will now use this form with every planning application they consider.
2249 (2217) – Memorial Green Posts - The work has been carried out by Mr Wells, he was just finishing off the sanding and then would be putting in his invoice.  Everyone was pleased with the outcome.   
2250 (2219) – Best Kept Village 50th Anniversary competition – still awaiting further confirmation of dates.  Clerk to give update.
2251 (2220) – Affordable Housing Survey – The surveys have now arrived.  It was agreed that in light of having to send out more forms to residents for the Core Strategy Preferred Options, the PC would wait until next month to send out the forms to avoid any confusion.  Clerk to inform Carol Southall.  Clerk to action.

2252 (2222) – Footpaths across river – DB is still looking into access from Lower Farm across the river.  DB said she had spoken to Mr Whalley about re-opening some of the footpaths and he did not say it was impossible.  DB will continue to work on this.  DB to action.
NEW BUSINESS

2253
 - Election of Planning Committee – DB proposed that as we were losing the experienced members of the Planning Committee that for the next few months at least the Planning applications would be discussed by Full Council.  This was agreed as it would give everyone a chance to see how the Planning Applications are processed.  It was agreed that the Clerk would e-mail the Application No. and put a link to the SDC Planning website so plans could be checked, and then organise a meeting.  The Planning Agenda must be up for at least 3 days prior to a meeting.  Clerk to action.
PLANNING – The following applications have been reviewed by the parish council and have been forwarded to SDC for a decision:

S/2008/361
Trees in Cons. Area – fell Crypotomeria and crown reduce 4 x Sycamores by 30% at Old School House, School Hill– PC objected.
S/2008/363
Rear ground floor extension at Kingsland, Southampton Road – PC had no comment.

S/2008/431
Trees in Cons. Area – reduce beech 1/3 at Adj Folly Cottage, Folly Lane – PC objected.

S/2008/507
Two detached dwellings and garage with new access at Ferncott, Southampton Road – PC objected.

S/2008/526
Two storey side extension, Wednesday Cottage, 7 Grimstead Road – PC had no comment.

S/2008/549
Two storey side extension at 1 Matron Cottages, Whaddon – PC had no comment.

S/2008/689
First floor side extension at Rivendell, Clarendon Road – PC had no comment.

POLICE LIAISON – AP reported that the next Police Liaison Meeting was on the 21st April.  He also said that as he was retiring from the PC he would like to ask someone to take this role on.  It was agreed that PB would now be the Police Liaison representative.
VILLAGE WEBSITE – JH produced a plan of what the new website for the village should look like.  He asked that the Councillors take it away and give comments at the next meeting.  Everyone was very impressed and thanked James for his continuing hard work.  Councillors to give feedback at next meeting.
Correspondence :

The following had been received:
2254
Resignations were received from Councillor Horton from March, Councillor Elborn and Councillor Chandler from 15th April, and Councillor Poole from 30th April.  The PC thanked them for all their hard work and dedication to the village.

2255
AP asked that someone on the Council take on the Transport issues. PJ agreed to take this on.

2256
EC asked that someone from the Council take on the Village Hall rep.  It was agreed that EC would send the PC’s apologises for this month and by their AGM there should be a new member of the PC attending.

2257
Copy of a letter from Mr and Mrs Tighe to Councillor Paul Sample re the Core Strategy Preferred Options stating how they were extremely upset by the recent proposals to put so much housing in Alderbury.  They commented how it went against all the points made in the Parish Plan and comments that SDC had received from Alderbury.  They were also distressed to see that most of the land for development was green field land.

2258
The next meeting of the Southern Area Committee has been postponed until  1st May.
2259
Overhanging Trees in Fountain/Memorial Green - Graham Axtell, Highways has sent an e-mail about over hanging trees on the Fountain/Memorial Green.  Clerk to check and get the necessary quotes for work and report back at the next meeting. Also to check trees on recreation ground. Clerk to action
2260
DB had been sent a leaflet for play equipment for older people from teenage.  This is a new outdoor gym idea which some councils have put in place.  DB to check into getting this with R2 funds. DB to action.
2261
The Boundaries for the Unitary –West Grimstead PC have asked that we write  to the Boundary Committee on their behalf to help them remain within the same ward as Alderbury Parish Council.  It was agreed that the PC would write that it would be inappropriate to put them with Farley and Pitton as the local school covers both villages eg. Alderbury and West Grimstead School.  Clerk to Action.
Maintenance 
2262
Junction Road – Holes in road need filling.  DB asked clerk to find out costings for scalpings and put on the agenda for next meeting.  Clerk to action.

2263
Signs –Old Road – littering sign to be replaced with a new one or removed. Castle Lane ????? Folly Lane – Give Way sign to be replaced as it has nearly worn away. Clerk to action.

2264
AP mentioned bushes on the way to Grimsteads being bad.  Clerk to check this.
2265
LA mentioned the pavement verge from Kiln Close around to the crossing to West Grimstead had been cleared but the grass/vegetation etc needs to be scrapped back of the pavement.  Clerk to action.
2266
Bus stop at Lights Lane – need to ask Parish Steward to help keep this area tidy.  Clerk to action.

Date of next meeting: Tuesday 12th May 2008 at 7.30 p.m. 
Next minute number 2267.






Page 3 of 5
15APR08

